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Preface

It is with great pleasure that I announce this special issue of the BCN newsletter 
dedicated to the 25th anniversary of BCN.

This special issue was developed in a special way. Together with some previous 
directors of BCN we initially intended to write a booklet about the history of BCN. 
Due to time constraints, however, we had to temper our ambitions and we therefore 
decided, with the help of Sander Martens (current editor-in-chief of the BCN News-
letter), to produce a special issue of the BCN Newsletter looking back at 25 beautiful 
years of BCN history.
The exact birth date of BCN proved a controversial issue, but thorough research 
revealed that the basic plan for the founding of BCN was born in autumn (probably 
November) 1987; and this is the date we celebrate. Many individuals have unselfishly 
worked for – and contributed to – BCN and I wouldn’t know where to start thanking 
everybody. First of all, I would like to thank the BCN staff office, who during the past 
25 years formed the rock solid basis of all BCN activities. Secondly I would like to 
thank all BCN directors for their guidance of BCN and of course for their help with 
the anniversary issue of the BCN newsletter. Many more people have served on the 
BCN board of directors, the educational board, the PhD council, the editorial staff 
of the BCN Newsletter, and even more people have provided numerous hours of 
inspired teaching for BCN; thank you all, you are the foundation of BCN!
This anniversary newsletter issue is not an exact historical account of BCN, but it 
shows beautiful snapshots of characteristic events. For this reason we took excerpts 
of old issues of the BCN newsletter even though the first extracts were of course 
in Dutch. In fact it took BCN quite some time to switch its Newsletter to English. 
Secondly, as mentioned above, by no means have we been complete in our choice 
of people and special events that were important for BCN. Yet, thanks to the flawless 
memory of Prof. Diek Duifhuis we have a reliable account of the origin of BCN and its 
first development. The second part of this issue features excerpts of special events 
from the past 25 years, sometimes accompanied by comments. The third part high-
lights some of the many important people for BCN.
I do hope that this issue brings back good memories and makes you realize the 
special things we have done. BCN has educated hundreds of PhD students and has 
been the signpost for Groningen Neuroscience for 25 years!

Erik Boddeke
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BCN: fundamental issues

About the origin of BCN

In the late 80’s, the acquisition of funding for Dutch 
universities had become much more of a challenge 
than it had been in previous decades. The decline 
in funding had already started in the 70’s, and in 
order to maintain the level of research funding, 
new criteria for research evaluation had to be 
fulfilled. A favourable argument to obtain funding 
was multidisciplinarity of research projects. During 
this period the neuroscience research field gained 
interest, not only nationally and internationally, but 
also in Groningen. Interestingly the local contacts 
for multidisciplinary collaboration were often 
made during train rides to and from Amsterdam. 
Examples are the train meetings between profs. 
JW Kuiper, HFR Prechtl and R Giel. They initiated 
meetings for interested senior staff members 
in various fields of neuroscience research in 
Groningen. These meetings obtained the status 
of a Neuroscience Council1, and remained in 
operation for the next years, with prof. JW Kuiper 
as chairman. The group members were: profs. B 
Bohus, RH van den Hoofdakker, H Duifhuis, JP Kruijt 
and J Zaagsma. In September 1988 they presented 
the ‘Beleidsoverwegingen’ (policy considerations) 
to the members, the involved faculties and the 
University. Initially the name “The Groningen Centre 
for Behavioural and Neurosciences” was used. 

1  �The first Neuroscience Council meeting was organised in 

Haren on November 19th, 1987. Participants were: Bohus, 

Kruijt, Drenth and Daan (biology), G Mulder (psychology), 

van den Hoofdakker and Korf (psychiatry), den Hertog, Horn 

and Zaagsma (pharmacy and pharmacology), Prechtl and 

Schuiling (developmental neurology), and Kuiper and Duifhuis 

(biophysics).

On October 5th, 1988, the Amsterdam universities, 
in cooperation with the Royal Netherlands Academy 
of Arts and Sciences (KNAW) established the 
Amsterdam “PhD-network”, an event that preceded 
the 17th Swammerdam-lecture. This was founded by 
signing the cooperation between the UVA and VUA, 
and by prof. D De Wied as Academy representative. 
At this event, a representative of the ministry of 
Education and Sciences stated that the network 
would be expanded, that Groningen would join 
shortly, and that a starting budget of 3 Mf was 
made available. This information was forwarded 
to our Rector Magnificus LJ Engels, and in a 
subsequent meeting in early 1989 he recognized 
the relevance of the local Centre. 

In line with the the so-called NWO-63-x-operation 
in 1990, BCN was awarded a budget of kf 455. At 
the end of May 1990, BCN submitted an additional 
proposal to the RUG board, aiming for the 
subsequent NWO-programme: ‘Extra stimulering 
onderzoekscholen 1990’. The total budget required 
amounted to kf 1855 for equipment and kf 440 
for internationalization activities. A total of 1 Mf 
was awarded, to which local matching up to kf 
380 had to be added by the RUG. This allowed for 
investments in histology, imaging techniques (PET, 
MRI analysis and EEG), and for a smaller budget for 
internationalisation. 



8

During the fall of 1990, BCN submitted a RUG pro-
posal within the framework ‘vernieuwingsgelden’2. 
At the February 1991 meeting the University 
Council allocated the following budget (in kf ):

During the April Neuroscience Council meeting,  
the internal allocation was discussed and specified, 
as well as participation in the Stimulans-NWO 
-programme. 

Until this time the neuroscience research organiza-
tion had dealt mainly with policy and finances, but 
meanwhile the original name ((GC)BN) was changed 
to BCN with the inclusion of the C to represent the 
participation of cognitive research. And in 1991,  
BCN tentatively appointed its first board:
•	 RH van den Hoofdakker, chairman
•	 B Bohus
•	 F Zwarts
•	 J Michon
•	 H Duifhuis, scientific director,
Prof. Kuiper remained coordinator of the Neuro-
cience Council. 

In addition, a first Neuroscience Research Council 
was appointed, with the task of evaluating and 
ranking local neuroscience research proposals. The 
Neuroscience Resarch Council also contributed 
to the preparation of the RUG Innovation Budget 
Proposals, the NWO-Stimulans proposal and the 
proposal for Accreditation of the Neuroscience 
Graduate School3. 

2  RUG Innovation Budget(s)
3  �This recognition was done by the ECOS, an Academy commit-

tee for the evaluation of graduate schools “Evaluatie Commis-

sie Onderzoek-Scholen”.

Although the NWO-Stimulans Neuroscience 
Proposal was prepared, it was not submitted 
to NWO by our University. The graduate school 
proposal for accreditation, however, was submitted 
to the Academy in the summer of 1993. It presented 
the Groningen Neuroscience Research Organization 
BCN both in national and international perspectives. 
The national perspective was elucidated by Fig. 
1, which was prepared by prof. FH Lopes da Silva, 
Amsterdam.

The proposal was approved by the ECOS committee 
on June 16th, 1994. From that moment on, the 
graduate school BCN operated as a recognized entity 
with a proper academic mission and coherence, and 
an education programme. BCN maintained good 
connections with Neurowetenschappen Amsterdam 
(NWA) and the Network “Pathofysiologie van het 
Zenuwstelsel (NPZ)”, Utrecht.
As mentioned above, in 1991 the 1st board was 
appointed. Some time later, BCN was supported 
by an office, with Mark Kas as office manager, 
supported by Diana Koopmans, Frederike Slichter 
and later Henny Zondervan. 

Figure 1: Distribution of Neurosciences projects 
funded through the Medical Sciences section of 
NWO.

Central Faculty

Medicine 200 200

Sciences 250 250

Social Sciences 50 50

Arts 50 50
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BCN Educational Programme

One of the initial two primary objectives of 
‘onderzoekscholen’ (research schools) like BCN was 
the organization of an educational programme 
for PhD students (the other primary objective 
was the coordination of top research in a field of 
science). Although this was a clear goal right from 
the start of BCN, the actual implementation of its 
educational programme and maintenance of its 
quality has continuously been a major task. BCN’s 
strength in research resulting from an exciting 
combination of a wide range of disciplines ran the 
risk of being its weakness in education. Since PhD 
students tend to be very focused on their own 
specialised topic of research (and they need to do 
so in order to complete their projects within four 
years), BCN PhD students and supervisors always 
needed to be convinced that BCN offered a golden 
opportunity to broaden their horizons with respect 
to neuroscience research outside of their own 
specialised field.

The educational programme as devised in the early 
days of BCN offered both a broad horizon and room 
for specialized courses related to the PhD student’s 
research project. A committee represented by four of 
BCN’s five faculties (profs. Bela Bohus, Jaap Koolhaas, 
Jaap Korf, Jan Koster and Bert Mulder) proposed 
a programme of 1 + 4 ‘layers’. The first layer (I for 
Introduction) was an obligatory course for all BCN 
PhD’s about general and philosophical foundations 
of behavioral and cognitive neurosciences. The next 
layer, A, consisted of four multidisciplinary courses 
in BCN’s main research field. Of these, the students 
had to follow three. The layers B, C and D consisted of 
more specialized training, for instance with courses in 
experimental techniques, or participation in scientific 
meetings, and was offered both within and without 
BCN. The committee estimated that the obligatory 
layers I and A would take about 60 hours of study. 
This was only a small part of the total of about 
1.000 hours that a PhD student had to participate in 
educational activities.
The implementation of the programme met a 

number of challenges. The first one was that, 
although layers I and A were ‘obligatory’, the terms 
of the PhD contract were such that PhD students 
could not be ‘forced’ to actually follow the courses. 
The second challenge was the suitability of the 
courses on offer. The courses were often established, 
specialized undergraduate courses, which were 
difficult for PhD’s who had no background in that 
particular field of study. On top of that were practical 
issues including the variable time schedules of the 
participating faculties and the availability of an 
overview of all the relevant courses. There were also 
political challenges. As the board of the University 
wanted to focus on their ‘own’ local research schools, 
participation in other research schools operating at 
a national level under the aegis of other universities 
was discouraged. However, in some fields of study 
such as linguistics, these national research schools 
offered an educational programme with highly 
relevant activities.

Since BCN could not ‘force’ its PhD’s into the 
educational programme, it had to ‘attract’ them by 
making an offer they could not refuse. Since these 
were the (hard to imagine) days without websites, 
practical hurdles were taken with the publication 
of an educational guide and by making deals with 
relevant research schools, like the national research 
school for linguistics, LOT, and the Groningen-
Utrecht school for pharmaceutical research, GUIDE, 
about access to each other’s courses. In addition, 
the formula for an international ‘Summer School’ 
was introduced, with an intensive programme of 
two weeks with renowned scientists from all over 
the world. The first Summer School was held in 
1996 in the (then) brand new educational wing of 
the Academic Hospital. The latest summer school 
organized by BCN was entitled the NEU4EU summer 
school (a new international PhD network, in which 
BCN participates) Translational Neurosciences 
Summer School ‘Ageing Brain’, which just took place 
in the last week of August 2012. Actually, this summer 
school was organized by the research institute 
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BCN-BRAIN (‘Research Institute for Neurosciences and 
Healthy Ageing’), which was founded in its present 
form in 2005, with the establishment of the new 
faculty-based graduate schools and the research 
master programmes in the Netherlands. BCN-BRAIN 
is part of the multidisciplinary and interfaculty 
research school BCN, and also part of the Graduate 
School of Medical Sciences (GSMS). The close 
relationship of BCN(-BRAIN) with the GSMS has led 
to several complex discussions in the past years 
regarding the costs of BCN’s education programme, 
which has always been available to all BCN PhD 
students, from all five participating faculties. Now, 
in addition to the regular BCN courses, all GSMS 
courses are also available to all BCN PhD students for 
a lump sum paid by the faculties or the individual 
student to BCN.

Despite these political changes, the structure of the 
initial educational programme has left its marks and 
is still visible in today’s programme which requires 
every BCN PhD student to take 14 EC (392 hours) 
in BCN’s Standard Courses and Activities (category 
A) – which includes an updated version of the 
above mentioned introduction course – and 16 
EC (448 hours) in the remaining course categories: 
Other Courses (B), Conferences (C), Teaching 
(D) and Educational Activities (E). Interestingly, 
although the total number of hours to be spent 
on the educational programme has apparently 
decreased, the number of hours for the compulsory 
courses has increased. This is probably a reflection 
of the fact that BCN finds it very important that 
PhD students are not only trained in the specific 
knowledge related to their research field, but also 
that they are trained to become able researchers. 
Therefore, a compulsory statistics course was 
introduced a few years ago and courses on (PhD) 
project management, presentation skills and 
publishing in English are now also taught as part of 
the compulsory programme. In recent years, BCN 
has listened to its PhD students and developed and 
included many new courses in category B which are 
specifically targeted to the neuroscientists in training 
with a variety of backgrounds. BCN now offers 

philosophy of neuroscience, human neuroanatomy, 
both introductory and advanced fMRI courses 
(“From Voxel to Networks”), an EEG course, a Matlab 
course and advanced statistics courses. However, all 
BCN PhD students are free to fill the non-compulsory 
programme with courses of their own liking as long 
as they are relevant for their research. 

Initially, BCN’s Educational Committee only 
occasionally met with BCN’s PhD Council to 
discuss all kinds of matters relating to the BCN 
educational programme. But for the past ten years, 
representatives from the BCN PhD council have 
been participating in BCN Educational Committee 
meetings. The direct interaction of BCN staff, BCN 
senior researchers and the BCN PhD council (which 
represents the whole BCN PhD student community) 
has improved BCN’s education programme over the 
years. One of the important initiatives and tasks of 
the PhD council has been to develop, distribute and 
analyze a biannual questionnaire on all aspects of 
the BCN PhD educational programme (including 
supervision and support for foreign students). As a 
result of this, the BCN Education Committee drafted 
the “10+ rules of good supervision” in 2006. In 
addition, an alumni database was set up, employing 
new developments in social media such as LinkedIn. 
Other initiatives taken by the BCN Education 
Committee were the initiation of a thesis prize and, 
a little later, a prize for the best thesis laymen’s 
summary. The BCN PhD council has always been 
very active in making the PhD student community 
into a closely knitted one by organizing social 
activities and since a few years, a PhD Day. This 
year’s version was dedicated to PhD “Social Media 
and Clear Communication” in science and how to 
use it to promote scientific work to the broad public 
as well as to one’s peers. Furthermore, the PhD 
council runs a blog and a Facebook page to inform 
all BCN PhD students about new developments. 
Over the years, the educational programme has 
thus been regularly evaluated and adjusted to the 
experiences and needs of the BCN population, 
resulting in a well thought through and established 
education programme today.
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EuroGK

The proposal for the EuroGK collaboration between 
Oldenburg and Groningen was formulated in 1998. 
It was intended to cover a period of at least 8 years 
of fruitful cooperation from 2000 – 2008. The 60-
page long proposal outlined the general theme 
for cooperation, as well as areas of research and 
education, and presented the links between the 
Oldenburg Sonderforschungbereich 517 (Neurok-
ognition) and the Groningen School for Behavioral 
and Cognitive Neuroscience (BCN). The main part of 

the proposal provided a description of the (inter-
national) state of the art in the topics of scientific 
interest in relation to previous and planned work. In 
fact, the link with the Carl von Ossietsky University 
in Oldenburg and the University of Groningen goes 
back further than 1998. Already during the 80’s 
there was contact at the central University board 
level. 
The setup for EuroGK started with the following 
sketch:

Physics / Neurobiophysics
Audiology

Neurobiology / Neuroanatomy
Medical Imaging

Computer Science Psychology

Names in italics identify RuG staff; the rest identify Oldenburg staff.

Wit
Duifhuis

Kollmeier
Volling/Schönfeld

Rujan

v.Hateren

Mellert

Nebel

N.N.

Holstege

Weiler

Leenders

SmidCollonius
Dietrich

Mulder
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Effectively, BCN profited from an increase of joint 
meetings and symposia, which were particularly 
useful for the PhD students. A first meeting took 
place in Oldenburg on February 27-28, 1998, with 
additional participants from the University of 
Bremen. BCN received some financial support for 
this cooperation from NWO, but the Oldenburg 
groups received considerable additional support 
from the DFG. 
Several meetings were held, both in Oldenburg 
and Groningen, and these have been reported in 
the BCN Newsletter (e.g., by Ron Zonneveld in his 
characteristic style in BCN Newsletter 28, 1988; by 
Phillipa Butcher and Reint Geuze in BCN Newsletter 

44, 2000; and another classic “The Oldenburg 
connection”, in Dutch, by Rob Visser in 49, p17).
A recent visit has been reported in the latest BCN 
Newsletter 86, 2012. Research groups in Oldenburg 
flourished, within and outside the university. 
Kollmeier (2nd from the left in the back row) 
successfully established the “Haus des Hörens” 
which started in 2002. The cooperation between 
the groups working on (normal and impaired) 
hearing researchhas a long history, and was revived 
in the setup of regular Groningen – Oldenburg 
seminars. This network has continued under the 
name InterGK (2002 – 2010). 

Photo taken near the Oldenburg House of Hearing shows a group of staff and 
students from Oldenburg and Groningen (BCN Newsletter 86, June 2012).



25 years BCN  –  School for behavioural and Cognitive Neurosciences 13

Delmenhorst

At about the same time that EuroGK started, a 
group from Bremen looked for support from 
Oldenburg and BCN to set up a research retreat 
unit in Delmenhorst, a small town between 
Oldenburg and Bremen. This was called the Hanse-
Wissenschaftkolleg (H-W-K). 
Prof. Gerhard Roth (left; behavioral physiology and 
developmental neurobiology Bremen) was both the 
initiator and first Rector of the institute. After his 
retirement, Prof. Reto Weiler (right; neuro-biology 
Oldenburg) was appointed his successor.
In the NeuroNorthWest meeting in February 27 
and 28, 1998, Gerhardt Roth participated as acting 
chairman. 

Broad investment strategy
>> (BCN Newsletter 31, 1998)

In 1997, shortly after the introduction of the top 
research schools known as the ‘depth investment 
strategy’, the Dutch Ministry of education, culture, 
and sciences released a new plan, the so-called 
‘broad investment strategy’, to support promising 
science programs within research schools. The 
primary goal of this initiative was the selection of 
superior science and stimulation of (inter)national 
collaboration. Accordingly, universities were asked 
to present their ‘promising’ research programs. 
In order to finance this initiative, a 100 Mf was set 

apart from the regular national university budget. 
The central goal of this initiative was producing 
fertile soil for future research. The Dutch Research 
Council (NWO) was appointed to advise the ministry 
on its choices. All in all, the entire ‘depth’ and 
‘broad’ investment strategy has cost 200 Mf.

Of course BCN participated in the broad investment 
strategy, and under the guidance of BCN director 
Diek Duifhuis in 1998 an elaborate research 
proposal was produced by the BCN board of 
directors in cooperation with the Groningen 
Biomolecular Sciences and Biotechnology 
Institute. The proposal, called “Neurobiological 
Control In Human Performance”, described a four-
year program addressing BCN’s overall scientific 
theme: The role and organization of internal control 
mechanisms in behavior and cognition, and their 
relation to underlying populations of nerve cells, 
which was published in BCN Newsletter 22, 1996. 
In collaboration with the Research Institute GBB, 
the final proposal was submitted to the University 
Board on October 5th 1998. Four major research 
lines representing the broad research scope of BCN 
were selected: 

1.	 Performance, fatigue and recovery  
(primary investigator: Prof. S. Daan)

2.	 Neuroimaging of cognition and emotion  
(primary investigator: Prof. K. Leenders)

3.	 Cellular signaling  
(primary investigator: Prof. H. Boddeke)

4.	 Computational modeling of structures in perfor-
mance  
(primary investigator: Prof. T. Kuipers).

The total grant request amounted to 3.998.214 
Dutch guilders. The program was presented to a 
committee advising the University Board and was 
well received. In 1999 BCN started its ‘broad invest-
ment strategy program’, which lasted four years. It 
has supported both BCN organizational structure 
and BCN research, and has provided the basis for 
the subsequent KNAW re-accreditations of BCN in 
1999 and 2004.

Prof. Gerhard RothProf. Reto Weiler
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Cover page of the BCN broad investment strategy proposal.
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>> BCN Newsletter 30, 1998
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Photograph of 
Prof. Diek Duifhuis 
during his interview 
for the BCN 
newsletter no 1.

Interview with prof. H. Duifhuis 
>> BCN Newsletter 1, 1992

BCN has seen many directors. One prominent 
director, Prof. Diek Duifhuis, guided BCN through 
an important time period during which essential 
issues including reaccreditation, the Stimulans 
program, the broad investment strategy, and the 
organizational structure of BCN. In a comprehensive 
interview in the first issue of the BCN Newsletter 
(1992), Diek Duifhuis addressed the proper defini-
tions of research institutes and research schools, 
and discussed the BCN rules and regulations, which 
were strictly defined, and included regular meet-
ings with the BCN-member faculties. In those days 
the national organization of neuroscience was in its 
infancy and essentially concerned three large PhD 
networks: 1) the Amsterdam Universities together 
with the NIH and IOI, 2) the Universities of Nijme-
gen, Utrecht, and Wageningen and 3) the Univer-
sity of Groningen1. Given this, BCN opted for the 
Stimulans program that was meant to support the 
formation of national research schools. During the 
first round in 1991, the BCN proposal was consid-
ered too broad and showed “interference” with the 
other national neuroscience research programs. 
The second proposal was prepared in 1992, but was 
withheld by the University Board. At the same time, 
the national Neuroscience Organizations founded a 
Dutch Neuroscience Federation which is still active 
and represents the national network for Dutch 
neuroscientists. Thanks to the efforts in the early 
90’s, we now have a national forum for neurosci-
ence research and as well as the yearly Endo-Neuro 
meeting. 

1  See also “About the origin of BCN”

>> BCN Newsletter 6, 1993

Impressions of the past:  
events reported in the BCN newsletter
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BCN-PhD retreats 
>> BCN Newsletter 1 and 4, 1993

In 1991, the BCN board of directors appointed a 
committee to develop and coordinate the PhD 
training program. Initially the course involved 60 
hours of lectures on general and specific topics, 
and communal activities including workshops and 
meetings. Clearly the PhD retreat has remained 
one of the most important features of the BCN PhD 
training program. In various issues of the BCN news-
letter, reports on the BCN PhD retreat have been 
published. After the first PhD retreat on cognition, 
the second retreat on October 8th 1992 (published 
in the 2nd issue of the BCN Newsletter) addressed 
neuroscience in general such that B, C, and N were 
discussed in detail. In response to the moderate 
interest for the PhD retreat, the organization of the 
meeting was changed (BCN Newsletter 4, 1993). Not 
only the format was changed; fewer and shorter 
PhD-presentations as well as presentations of 
research groups were arranged. In addition, it was 
decided that meetings would be organized three 
times per year. Since then, the BCN-PhD retreat has 
continuously been remodeled and improved. In 

recent years, the BCN-PhD retreat has become very 
popular and is attended bi-annually by all BCN PhD 
students. Nowadays, the focus of the retreat is on 
presentation skills and communication. 

BCN celebrates its accreditation 
at the annual theme day 

>> BCN Newsletter 11, 1994

On December 14, 1994, BCN organized its annual 
theme day. The programme contained exclusively 
presentations by BCN-members. The Graduate 
School accreditation by the Royal Netherlands 
Academy of Arts and Sciences added a festive 
atmosphere to the meeting. For the central theme 
of the day, the organizing committee picked the 
ambiguous title: “If things go wrong….” 

Paul Luiten was the acting chairman. He introduced 
the speakers:
•	 Rudy van den Hoofdakker, on the first 6 years of 

BCN
•	 Serge Daan, on the accuracy of frequency and 

phase of the human clock

Britta Küst, Janine 
Wieringa, and Diana 
Koopmans in action 
during the BCN retreat.
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During the concluding get-together, Prof. Diek 
Duifhuis presented Dr. M.A. Kooijman, vice-
chairman of the University Board, with the first 
copy of the updated BCN brochure. 

•	 Jan Koster, on concept forming in language 
processing

•	 Theo Meijman, on how occupational psychology 
shows that many errors are made around 3h00

•	 Robert van den Broek, on schizophrenia as a 
cognitive ‘error’

•	 Jan-Jacob Mooij, on detection and surgical 
approach of brain tumours

•	 Theo Kuipers, on the difference between system 
errors and theoretical errors.

>> BCN Newsletter 11, 1994

>> BCN Newsletter 16, 1994
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>> BCN Newsletter 17, 1995
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>> BCN Newsletter 25, 1997

>> BCN Newsletter 27, 1998
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>> BCN Newsletter 30, 1998
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BCN starts a project 
management course for  
PhD students 

>> BCN Newsletter 30, 1998

PhD projects often exceed the regular duration of 
3-4 years, and the duration of a PhD project is thus a 
serious issue. In an attempt to improve the success 
rate of PhD projects, the project management 
course was added to the BCN PhD training program. 
Initially this program was started by the Research 
Institute GUIDE and was later adapted by BCN. In an 
announcement titled “Project management course”, 
Joyce Boucard (Dept. Ophtalmology, UMCG) gives 
an account of one of the first project management 
courses offered by BCN (BCN Newsletter 30, 
1998). The first courses were facilitated by 
Prof. J. Aarnoudse (Dept. Obstetrics & Gynecology), 
Prof. L. de Leij (Dept. Medical Biology), Prof. J. Korf 
(Dept. Psychiatry, UMCG), and Prof. G. Molema 
(Dept. Medical Biology, UMCG). Based on the 
teaching program of the ‘Kern Consult’ group, 
the basic principles of project management 
were applied to the PhD project. Joyce was very 
enthusiastic about the course and recommended 
the development of a parallel English course for 
foreign PhD students. This has been one of the 
many changes that have been implemented in the 
BCN project management course, which continues 
to be refined.

BCN, a Research School in 
transition 

>> BCN Newsletter 52, 2003

As BCN is a very large and diverse organization, 
every now and then the BCN newsletter provides 
an update on our structure. For example, when 
the RUG introduced the concept of faculty 
graduate schools, BCN felt the need to explicitly 
define its purpose. As chairman of the BCN 
education committee, Anton Scheurink (Centre 
for Behavior and Neurosciences, Faculty of 
Natural Sciences) wrote a comprehensive article 

“De BCN als onderzoeksschool” on the activities 
of the education committee concerning the 
evaluation, maintenance, and development of the 
BCN PhD training program (BCN Newsletter 52, 
2003). Interestingly, at that time Serge Daan, Erik 
Boddeke and John Nerbonne (with Gert ter Horst 
as BCN director) were preparing the novel BCN 
research master program. Of course the education 
committee had its say in the organization of the 
education committee and board of examiners of 
the novel master program. In the same period, the 
concept of the BCN-masterclass by visiting scientists 
was introduced and became part of the BCN PhD 
training program. In the meantime, the concept of 
the faculty graduate schools was fully established, 
and thanks to the relentless efforts of the BCN 
educational committee, BCN has successfully 
adapted its activities such that they are both 
serving the needs of neuroscience education at the 
faculty graduate schools, as well as maintaining the 
neuroscience research community of the RUG.

Photograph published in BCN Newsletter 52, 
2003: Prof. Anton Scheurink and Dr. Cerien 
Streefland discussing the core activities of the BCN 
Newsletter. 



24

>> BCN Newsletter 52, 2003 >> BCN Newsletter 61, 2005

The accreditation of BCN 
revisited 

>> BCN Newsletter 57, 2004

It is already 8 years ago that BCN was reviewed for 
accreditation. Due to the founding of the faculty 
graduate schools, BCN was not allowed to apply for 
reaccreditation. Only recently was a proposal for 
reaccreditation submitted. In 2004, the 6-yearly BCN 
site visit procedure was performed, and a summary 
of the site visit was presented by Gert ter Horst, 
BCN director at that time (BCN Newsletter 57, 2004). 
The peer review committee was very appreciative 
about the BCN teaching program and the system 
for PhD supervision. The BCN research programs 
and their integration were also judged favorably. 
An important issue raised by the KNAW committee 
ECOS concerned the career development of 
past PhD students. Fortunately BCN was able to 
provide a satisfying response, and the site visit was 
considered to be a success. Recently, BCN received 
permission to initiate a new reaccreditation 
procedure, and has prepared both a self-study and 
a proposal. We expect reaccreditation to take place 
in the spring of 2013.
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>> BCN Newsletter 57, 2004

>> BCN Newsletter 59, 2004

>> BCN Newsletter 60, 2004
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Giant Steps for PET Research  
at BCN 

>> BCN Newsletter 64, 2005
 
PET (positron emission tomography) is a technique 
which provides images of the living brain of 
animals and humans. PET imaging provides unique 
information on the structure and function of the 
brain, for example the activity of nerve cells via 
measurements of their glucose consumption. Using 
PET imaging, precise information can be obtained 
on brain diseases as well as on performance of brain 
functions related to cognition and behavior. Thanks 
to the pioneering work of the late Wim Vaalburg, 
Groningen was the first center in the Netherlands 
where PET know-how was developed. PET requires 
dedicated expertise from various disciplines that 
are well available within BCN, including medicine, 
biochemistry, pharmacology, animal modeling and 
physics, indicative of the typical interdisciplinary 
collaboration which is representative of BCN. In 
2005 we were very lucky to welcome to Groningen 
a prominent PET expert, Rudi Dierckx, who 
accepted a professorship here. Anyone who knows 
Rudi Dierckx will agree that we are dealing here 
with a highly motivated and active PET scientist 
who, in the short time-period of only seven years, 
brought the PET center and the PET supported 
studies in Groningen further to the national 
and international frontline. One of the major 
achievements is the installation of innovative PET-
CT cameras which allow high-specificity PET images 
in high-resolution CT images of the same brain. 
Small animal PET facilities are available for state of 
the art experimental PET study in rats and mice. In 
short, PET is booming in BCN Groningen thanks to 
a dedicated and supportive staff, and opens great 
possibilities for a new generation of PhD students.

>> BCN Newsletter 68, 2006
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>> BCN Newsletter 70, 2007

The BCN Research Master
>> BCN Newsletter 71, 2007

Although preparations for the BCN Research Master 
began in 2003, the first group of Research Master 
students only arrived in 2005. For the director 
Serge Daan and organisers Erik Boddeke and John 
Nerbonne (later Hedderik van Rijn), this was a 
challenging but interesting and rewarding year. In 
a brief press release (BCN Newsletter 71, 2007) the 
graduation of the 1st generation of BCN Research 
Master students was reported. Seven out of ten 
students graduated Cum Laude and were already 
offered PhD positions before their graduation.

According to one of the N-track BCN Research 
Master Students, Marc Schipper, the two years 
passed by very fast. He considered the hands-
on experience with neuroscience research the 
major advantage of the BCN-Research Master. 
B-track student Paulien Barf experienced that time 
was flying. She appreciated the opportunity to 
combine the research areas of both neuroscience 
and behaviour studies, thus keeping true to the 
interdisciplinary match between the B- and N-track. 
Under the supervision of professor Koolhaas, 
the BCN Research Master has thrived well; it has 
obtained re-accreditation of the KNAW, was 
nominated to be the best Dutch Neuroscience 
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Master in the Elseviers Rating 2010, and delivers 
approximately 20 outstanding Research Master 
students every year. At regular intervals (e.g. 
BCN Newsletter 75, 2009) various reports and 
announcements on the BCN Research Master 
appear in the BCN Newsletter.

Announcement of an open house presentation 
of the BCN Research Master, published in BCN 
Newsletter 66.

>> BCN Newsletter 73, 2008

The first graduated BCN Research Master students. 
Photo published in BCN Newsletter 71, in 2007.
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>> BCN Newsletter 74, 2009
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>> BCN Newsletter 64, 2005
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>> BCN Newsletter 80, 2010
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The pillars of BCN

A farewell to Mark Kas 
>> BCN Newsletter 28, 1998

On February 13, 1998, Mark Kas left BCN –and the 
University of Groningen– and accepted a position 
at NWO. He had been running the BCN office since 
1994. At that time, his part time position marked 
the beginning of a long lasting connection with 
BCN. As policy advisor he played an important 
role in the practical organization of many BCN 
activities and proposals. A quote from a previous 
editor of the BCN newsletter, Ron Zonneveld sums 
up his ability: “Mark wrote all policy plans himself, 
and Diek Duifhuis always signed them unread”. 
This certainly presents the relevance of Mark’s role 
within BCN. One of the proposals written by Mark is 
the NWO-GROOT proposal in the Medicine section, 
which applied for a high sensitivity, high resolution 
PET-camera. The amount requested for the camera 
and a five-year maintenance contract added up to 
7.8 Mf. 

Anton Scheurink
>> BCN Newsletter 8, 1994

Dr. Mark Kas en Prof. Diek Duifhuis.
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Ron van Zonneveld
>> BCN Newsletter 13

Paul Luiten
>> BCN Newsletter 14

Eddy van der Zee
>> BCN Newsletter 19, 1996
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Gieta van der Pompe en  
Monique Lorist

>> BCN Newsletter 24, 1997

Some directors…
>> BCN Newsletter 28, 1998

Prof. Frans Zwarts, 
Prof. Erik Boddeke en 
Prof. Diek Duifhuis.
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Frans Maes
>> BCN Newsletter 32, 1999

Hans Vos 
>> BCN Newsletter 35, 1999
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Erik Boddeke 
>> BCN Newsletter 36, 1999

Rob Visser 
>> BCN Newsletter 41, 2000
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Frans Zwarts 
>> BCN Newsletter 49, 2002

John Nerbonne 
>> BCN Newsletter 54, 2003
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Dr. R. Geuze Diana Koopmans

Theo Kuipers 
>> BCN Newsletter 63, 2005

Prof T. Kuipers

Reint Geuze 
>> BCN Newsletter 63, 2005

Diana Koopmans
>> BCN Newsletter 40, 2000
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Prof. Natasha Maurits

Jaap Korf 
>> BCN Newsletter 70, 2007

Natasha Maurits
>> BCN Newsletter 71, 2007

Deniz Başkent
>> BCN Newsletter 81, 2011

Prof. Deniz Başkent
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Heinz Prechtl

Professor doctor Heinz (H.F.L.) Prechtl, emeritus 
professor in developmental neurology at the 
RUG (1992) and BCN-supporter from the begin-
ning, received a honoris causa doctorate from the 
Karl-Franzes University in Graz, Austria on July 7, 
1993.

Prof. Heinz (H.F.L.) Prechtl

From 1945–1951 Prechtl studied zoology, 
anthropology and medicine in Vienna, the city 
where he was born in 1927. His career in Groningen 
started in 1955 when he accepted a position at 
the Zoology Laboratory with professor Baerends 
in Haren. In 1956 he started neuro-ethological 
research with infants at the Obstetrics Clinic of the 
Academic Hospital (AZG). He was renowned for a 
number of break-through discoveries in the field 
of the neurology of the developing child. Through 
the introduction of a real-time ultra-sound scan he 
initiated the field of fetal developmental neurology. 
His work is persistently motivated by the conviction 
that already during development an important 
role is played by the neural system in its interaction 
with the environment, and in its adjustment to 
environmental conditions.

After his retirement, professor Prechtl spent most of 
his time in Austria, but he remained a regular visitor 
of Groningen. He was appointed Guest-Professor 
in Graz (Medical University), and then Honorary 
Professor (1997-2006).

Professorship Albert 
Gramsbergen 

>> BCN Newsletter 22, 1996

In 1996, Dr. A.A. Gramsbergen was appointed as 
professor of neurodevelopment in the Department 
of Medical Physiology at the Academic Hospital 
Groningen (published in BCN newsletter no 22). 
Up to that time, Albert Gramsbergen had been a 

Cartoon of Prof. A.A. Gramsbergen running a 
marathon (published in BCN Newsletter 22, 1996)
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Prof. Rudi van den Hoofdakker

part-time professor in the Department of Move-
ment Sciences at the Free University of Amsterdam. 
The research career of Albert Gramsbergen devel-
oped in close collaboration with that of Prof. H.F.L. 
Prechtl, who was the head of the Department of 
Developmental Neuroscience. Initially, Gramsber-
gen investigated the development of the nervous 
system in relation to malnutrition. Subsequently, he 
moved to the investigation of neuroregenerative 
processes after the removal of cerebellar tissue. 
Later, his research focused on neuro-repair and the 
reinnervation of muscle tissue. Albert Gramsbergen 
is a remarkable person both at the professional and 
personal level. He has been treasurer of the Euro-
pean Brain and Behaviour Society for many years. 
During his chairmanship of the Faculty of Medicine 
he was very skeptical about the merge with the 
Groningen Academic Hospital, and performed 
extensive negotiations about the warrants for the 
Medical Faculty. Furthermore, Albert Gramsbergen 
very actively supported the problem-based learn-
ing modules of the Medical Curriculum ‘C2000’. In 
his free time Albert plays the church organ, con-
structs harpsichords, and repairs old cars. Albert 
Gramsbergen was a beloved colleague and a highly 
esteemed BCN member. He retired in 2006.

In memoriam Rudi van den 
Hoofdakker, one of BCN’s 
founding fathers

A jolly bunch they were, Rudi and his friends. Ineke 
van den Hoofdakker tells how they sometimes 
seemed a secret boys club. They met in her kitchen 
in Glimmen, the countryside south of Groningen. 
Stout plans they made, distributing as yet imagi-
nary funds of a research school in the making. The 
goal was breaking down barriers. Interdisciplinary 
collaboration was the magic word, miracles to be 
expected. It worked. Such enthusiasm and charisma 
they emanated – and such new vistas they painted 
– that many hurried to join. Rudi himself, the poet, 
publicist, cabaret performer, psychiatrist, whose 
Ph.D. had dealt with cat neurology, moved easily 

between faculties anyway. With his clear argumen-
tation and stubborn insistence, he convinced the 
boards. So Rudi became the first chairman of BCN, 
backed up by Diek Duifhuis as the director.
Rudi’s academic chair was in Biological Psychiatry. 
It was at a time that insight seemed to emerge 
on brain mishaps underlying disorders of the 
psyche. The idea was fed by chemicals that did 
something both to brain and mind. In most cases 
we don’t know why and how, but the effects 
encouraged psychiatrists that affective disorders 
can be healed. Their confidence was enhanced by 
the pharmaceutical industry, which was itself even 
more confident. Rudi’s research and empathy were 
directed at patients with depressive illness. He gave 
them lithium to ease their suffering – it worked, 
though nobody understood why. But he found a 
different kind of biology was needed to understand 
affective disorders. He sought help from ethology 
and appointed Netty Bouhuys, and from EEG signal 
analysis for which biophysicist Domien Beersma 
joined the unit. In this way his group itself became 
an interdisciplinary enterprise. 
He was a strange bird in the flock of psychiatry. A 
professor who treats his own patients; who receives 
the P.C.Hooft prize, the highest national distinction 
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Prof. Bela Bohus

for literature; who attends meetings on biological 
rhythms next to Poetry International; who helps 
founding the European Society of Sleep Research; 
who, after a Ph.D. ceremony, takes the piano stool in 
Café de Sleutel and honours the young doctor with 
a tear-jerking personal ballad, and on and on. But in 
the flock of BCN he liked to fly. Things were happen-
ing there. He inspired many, with his wit, his sharp 
insight, his warm personal interest and empathy. He 
was the soul of the young BCN.
At Rudi’s retirement in 1995 there was a splendid in-
ternational symposium in his honour. At the dinner 
he and BCN’s Lex Kalverboer once more carried the 
audience away with their Neuropsychiatric Eurocab-
aret “Nederland Vooruit”. The end of a unique epi-
sode. Biological Psychiatry was rapidly and totally 
changed. Domien Beersma moved to Zoology, Jaap 
Korf retired. Many others also left. Drug research 
returned. Several reorganisations have meanwhile 
reshaped psychiatry. Rudi’s legacy is hard to recog-
nize. But BCN itself is part of this legacy, along with 
the national treasure of his poems. Rudi died July 11, 
2012. He was mourned by many.

In memoriam Bela Bohus

Originally from Pecs, Hungary, Bela Bohus became 
Professor of Neuroscience and Neuroendocrinology 
at the University of Groningen in 1982. With his fam-
ily, Bela was able to escape the communist regime 
in 1977, and until 1982 worked in the Rudolph Mag-
nus Institute in Utrecht with the late David de Wied. 
Bela Bohus had medical training but did not 
practice medicine, instead dedicating his career to 
neuroscience research with a particular interest in 
behavioral neuroscience. His medical background, 
combined with biological expertise, was a fruitful 
ground for his contacts with Rudi van den Hoof-
dakker. Both Rudi and Bela were MDs with strong 
biological interests. Soon after his arrival in Gron-
ingen, Bela set up regular meetings with van den 
Hoofdakker, and later also with Bert Mulder from 
Experimental Psychology (at that time housed in 
the Biological Center in Haren) and Diek Duifhuis 

from Biophysics. In those early 1980’s days, the first 
ideas about establishing an interfaculty research 
school were born with great enthusiasm. In this 
way BCN was created and later extended with the 
participation of the Faculties of Arts and Philosophy. 
Obviously Bela Bohus and Rudi van den Hoofdakker 
were longstanding members of the BCN board, and 
together with the other board members and direc-
tor Diek Duifhuis defined the direction the BCN was 
going. It might be hard to imagine after 25 years of 
BCN, but in those years such a strong interdisciplin-
ary organization was unique. 
In addition to his contribution to BCN, Bela Bohus 
was strongly involved in the organization of the 
educational training program on Medical Biology. 
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Nowadays this curriculum has evolved into the 
very successful Bachelor and Master program of 
Biomedical Sciences of the Faculties of Science and 
Medicine.

BCN owes Bela Bohus a lot as a scientist and as an 
organizer. The number of behavioral neuroscien-
tists in Bela’s circle was impressive due to his warm 
Hungarian personality and genuine human interest. 
Most impressive was his phenomenal memory for 
scientific and unscientific data. Bela could easily 
reproduce graphs from meetings that he attended 
20 years before, and he was never short of words or 
anecdotes. Unfortunately his strong social skills and 
eagerness for meeting people came with a price. 
His frequent journeys to meetings and representa-
tions became a burden to his health. For many years 
Bela suffered from a heart condition which became 
fatal shortly before his 65th birthday in September 
2000. We lost a most sympathetic colleague and 
one of the founding fathers of the BCN.

In memoriam Willem Vaalburg 

Willem Vaalburg, born 12 February 1940 in Castri-
cum, studied chemistry at the Free University of 
Amsterdam. After his studies (1966) he applied for a 
position at the Isotope Laboratory of the academic 
hospital in Groningen. He was appointed to a posi-
tion to perform research on the chemistry of tritium 
and carbon-14 compounds. After the establishment 
of the Philips cyclotron at the Kernfysisch Versneller 
Instituut (KVI), Wim was given the assignment to 
evaluate the possible use of a cyclotron for nuclear 
medicine. Wim established a small research group 
and produced the first medical PET images in 1977. 
The subsequent work of Wim’s group yielded a 
large grant from the ministry of education that 
financed the building of a new radiation-unit and 
B-lab. Based on his reputation, Wim became one of 
the Founding Fathers of the Society of Radiophar-
maceutical Chemistry. In 1986 the board of directors 
of the academic hospital in Groningen decided to 
build a PET centre. Wim Vaalburg and Anne Paans 

were assigned to design the centre, and the con-
struction started on May 1st 1988. In 1987 Wim was 
appointed as professor of Medical Radiochemistry. 
On January 1st 1991 the construction of the PET 
centre was finished and the large group of nuclear 
medicine could continue its work and has per-
formed since then numerous clinical and preclinical 
studies. In September 2004, close to his retirement, 
a symposium was organized in honour of Wim. As a 
token of the appreciation for his achievements, Wim 
was appointed Officer in the Order of Oranje Nassau 
in 2005. In 2006 Wim was appointed as a honorary 
member of the Dutch Society for Nuclear Medicine. 
Also the University of Groningen rewarded him with 
a medal of honour. Wim passed away on 21 August 
2008 at his home in Leek. We remember him as a 
generous and valuable colleague and member of 
BCN.

Prof. Wim Vaalburg 
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In memoriam Jaap Kruijt

Professor dr. Jaap P. Kruijt retired in 1993 from the 
University. He chaired the Department of Be-
havioural Biology. He started his academic career 
at the zoology lab in Haren under the supervision 
of Professor Bearends in January 1954. The focus of 
his research was on the possible difference between 
learned and inherited behavior and he concluded: 
not all behaviour is inherited.
Kruijt was one of the authors of the 1988 BCN 
document “Beleidsoverwegingen”. In other words, 
he was one of the founding fathers of BCN. Never-
theless, he also warned against too much interest in 
funding, and too little interest in scientific content: 
“Nowadays allocation of grants is restricted to mul-
tidisciplinary projects embedded in large structures 
like BCN. This will generate cooperation for money 
instead of for real common interest. That will never 
work.”
Jakob Pieter Kruijt, Professor of Zoology at the 
University of Groningen from 1974 to 1993, died 
peacefully after a long illness on 13 December 2002. 

In memoriam Bert Mulder

Gijsbertus (Bert) Mulder was born in Kampen in 
1938. He died of cancer at the age of 51 in 1999. At 
the time he was professor of Occupational Psychol-
ogy in the faculty of Social Sciences (PPSW).
He was one of the attendees of the inaugural BCN 
meeting in 1987, and the only participant that 
was not affiliated with the faculties of medicine or 
sciences. At the time, his project group was situated 
in Haren, one floor above the animal physiology 
department of Bohus. Bert Mulder was interested 
in experimental psychology. He had a long last-
ing experience with EEG; in the early 90’s, he set 
up an advanced EEG lab. He was also interested 
in the application of other imaging techniques to 
obtain data about stimulated brain activity. He is 
also considered one of the major forces behind the 
establishment of the NIC. He became a member in 
the BCN board (1992-1998) after the departure of J. 
A. Michon to Leiden.

Prof. Bert Mulder

Prof. Jaap P. Kruijt
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Epilogue

What about the future? 

In the late 80’s, when psychologists, linguists, and philosophers joined biologists, 
biophysicists, neurologists, and psychiatrists to form BCN, many thought that the 
school was too broad to become a coherent entity. Admittedly, it was not an easy 
task to create a platform that would enable groups with different scientific vocab-
ularies to communicate with each other. The distance between underlying molec-
ular processes and overt manifestations of behaviour is enormous. Yet, if we are to 
understand how the brain works, we must find ways to bridge the gap between the 
molecular substrate and human behaviour. This is what BCN set out to accomplish, 
and although we might not have been successful in every respect, we managed 
to stay together and initiate research projects that would not have been possible 
without this common platform. We established a solid graduate school that we can 
be proud of and created a successful Master’s Program in Behavioural and Cognitive 
Neuroscience.

During one of his visits to Groningen, Semir Zeki, a famous neurobiologist from Uni-
versity College London, who made important contributions to our understanding 
of the visual cortex, told me that we need every tool we can get hold of to unravel 
the tremendous complexity of the brain. He himself had started to work on what he 
called neuro-esthetics, an attempt to understand what human emotions and feel-
ings are, esthetic or otherwise. With our current knowledge of cerebral mechanisms, 
we still have a long way to go to reach a level of understanding that might allow us 
to explain what we observe. We have invented the concept of a mirror neuron, but 
we all know that this is in essence a descriptive notion, not an explanatory one.

Zeki was right. To pave the way for a higher level of understanding, we need many 
more experiments, methods, models, and theories, biological, neurological, math-
ematical, linguistic, or otherwise. To move from observational and descriptive 
adequacy to the level of explanatory adequacy, we need a platform that unites 
scientists from different disciplines. BCN created such a platform 25 years ago and 
will continue to provide this common platform for the next 25 years.

Frans Zwarts,
former academic director
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